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WOMEN’S MORNING FELLOWSHIP

In January 1957, Mrs Gerald Griffiths sent a message to the women through the Record: 

So many of you have to miss services at church these days, because of the family ties, and I know something about it. We feel cut off. Yet in bringing up our families to love and serve the Lord Jesus Christ we are doing the greatest job possible. We all know that a Christian mother's influence, her attitude to daily situations, the way she talks and the way she acts are often far more telling than the words of the most eloquent and consecrated preacher. We have a great job. We long for spiritual strength and fellowship. But an afternoon meeting is difficult before the family arrives home from school and work, and an evening meeting is out of the question.

She proposed, therefore, to start a meeting on Wednesday mornings at 10.30 a.m., with coffee or tea at 10 o'clock.   A crèche was provided for the little ones, and aunties were appointed to look after them. Good speakers were asked to address the meetings. A large band of workers helped in the preparation of the tea and coffee, the distribution of the biscuits, the arranging of the flowers, and the greeting at the front door of all visitors.

It was not to be a meeting for only young mothers. ‘Someone asked me’, she reported, ‘may Grandmas come?   Someone else, may aunties come?   Yes, come and welcome all of you, so long as you do not neglect the prayer meeting in the afternoon’.   Very soon she was to remark that she was glad that this meeting, which originated as one for young mothers, had no upper limit or age limit to preclude many from attending.

For some of the women it appeared just to be another meeting and they would come when they could, but after once attending they found such a feast that their appetites were whetted for more. Some of them were ministers’ wives and members of other churches in the city, who were glad to relax and enjoy the fellowship. Whether they belonged to the Chapel or not they felt at home in the oneness of Christian bonds.

Some of them had hidden heavy hearts and weary minds under cheerful exteriors, and had known the release from burdens as God used His servants to remind them of His promises and point them upwards. Snippets of the fitting readings, recitations and solos flitted across their minds many times during the intervening days between meetings.  To those who were knowing sickness and sorrow, cheer was graciously brought by the lovely gifts of flowers reminding them that others from the fellowship were thinking of them, and seeming to bring a savour of the loving friendliness and fellowship which pervaded the lecture hall on a Wednesday morning.

It was not long before the husbands were clamouring to know what took place on a Wednesday morning. At their first anniversary, Mrs Griffiths inaugurated the Annual Saturday Evening Husbands’ Night, when, as far as possible, the normal activities of the Wednesday were duplicated. The most popular type of meeting on a Wednesday morning was the Brain’s Trust, with questions submitted by members of the Fellowship; practical questions relating not only to Christian life and experience, but to the upbringing of family, and relations with neighbours. The answers given to these problems were so helpful that this type of meeting has marked the birthday celebrations each year.

Special evangelistic efforts took place. Cards of invitation to neighbours were issued for members of the Fellowship to invite those with whom they were in daily contact, and who did not know the Gospel, into the Fellowship. Not a few thus came to know the Lord Jesus Christ as Saviour.

The weekly gift of a few flowers to those who were sick, reminding them of the prayers of the Fellowship, was extended each Christmas when between eighty-five to a hundred pots of plants are taken to the sick and aged of the congregation.  Large parties went out carol singing to the Bangour Hospital, and a great interest was taken in the work at Thornton where Mrs. Griffiths’ mother lived as a girl. Evangelistic work in the Mission Hall there had been in abeyance for many years, but had recently been re-started, and was adopted as one of the prayer projects of the Fellowship.

Mrs. Griffiths by her prayerful enterprise established a new pattern in the church’s life in response to the changing circumstances of the contemporary world.

Mrs Griffiths was asked to write a piece for the jubilee of the Fellowship in January 2007, and sent the following. It was reproduced in the Record, 2007, issue 2, at pp. 7-9, as follows:

‘You asked me how the Women’s Morning Fellowship began. Well, it began just after a phone call. I was busy in the manse kitchen when our phone bell rang. I dried my hands and went to answer it in the hall. "Good morning, darling," said a voice in a Scottish American accent. "How are you? I’ve been asking the Lord to bless you today and the Lord has just given me a lovely message for the women at the prayer meeting tomorrow afternoon. Just for you to know I am praying for you and thinking of you. I won't keep you. You must be busy." And she was gone.
‘I put the phone down and said to myself: No, I can’t do what one of the elders has told me to do. I can’t tell this dear old lady that, as the Pastor’s wife, I’m supposed to take over the women’s afternoon prayer meeting from her. I can’t say that to dear old Mrs McMurray. It would break her heart. The Women's afternoon prayer meeting at the Chapel is her life. And, in any case why would a church elder ask me to lead an afternoon prayer meeting when I had a two-year old at home and two children to pick up from school every afternoon? (We lived way out in Barnton.)

‘I went back to my job in the kitchen, cleaning the gas stove. Suddenly I felt lonely. I missed my good friends in London. Then I thought of the ladies in Edinburgh who met for morning coffee in ​big stores in Princes Street. Whenever I shopped, on my way back from taking the children to school, I used to see ladies waiting in the foyers for their friends to have a coffee. I was feeling bleak.  Then ​God spoke to me. “Do you think you are the only lonely woman in Edinburgh? Have you never thought that there are other lonely women Edinburgh who’d love to have coffee with a friend? In a flash I saw, I heard, and I felt it all happen in the Lower Hall in Charlotte Chapel. I could smell the coffee, hear the cups and spoons tinkle, see the little children happy and cared for, and their mothers enjoying the fellowship and the singing and listening to a speaker who helped us really to believe what we said we believed. I couldn’t wait to tell Gerald. What would he say? Eventually he came home for lunch, and I said "Listen!". I told him. “That's exactly what we need at the Chapel. Wait, I’ll fetch the membership roll." ‘We stopped counting women's names at 700 (the church membership was then 1075). "Seven hundred ladies," Gerald said. "That's enough for a coffee hour, isn't it?"

‘Morning was obviously the best time for young mothers to be out at a meeting if they could bring their little children with them. Father would be at work, the bigger children at school.

‘Wednesday seemed a good day. The first suitable Wednesday for starting was in January after the children were back in school and after the Chapel's New Year conference. So Wednesday, January 16, was the date. January 16, my dear mother's birthday! I said to myself. What a lovely day to start. (My mother was from Fife. She’d been converted at the age of 10 through the Faith Mission. Later she became a "pilgrim" herself. Some ladies at the Chapel told me they'd been converted through my mother).

‘I had announced that the meeting was for young mothers with children. "But, can't aunties come? Can't grandmas come?"’ Yes, aunties can come to look after the children when the meeting is on." (There were up to 40 children in the crèche). "And, grandmas can come if they promise to pray for the mothers and the children." It worked magnificently.

‘Everybody helped. One elder made a slide and a swing for the children to play on in the Top Hall. Beautiful toys were given. The lady who asked "Can't aunties come?" washed the soft toys during the school holidays. "1'll make the coffee," Jean Hadden said. Jean found a huge copper urn that had been used to serve coffee to soldiers during the war. When I saw the urn, all cleaned up and shining, I thought of the verse in Zechariah : "Upon the pots and pans in Jerusalem shall be written Holiness unto the Lord." "I'll put that on a plaque in copper," Robert Hadden said, "and you can hang it on the urn. " It was beautiful. Holiness unto the Lord – it reminded us of our daily work at home.

‘Well, January 16 1957 dawned. I got flowers from Rankins, the kind of flowers I used to buy for my mother’s birthday when I was little in England. We had a special iced cake in honour of my mother who had gone to be with the Lord in 1951. The meeting was dedicated to the Lord and, in my own mind, to my mother's memory. How happy and delighted she would have been. We all remembered our own mothers. Those of us who were young mothers realized our immense influence upon our dear children.

‘Over 100 ladies arrived for the meeting. It was a full programme. The speaker was left with three minutes to speak (the shortest sermon Gerald ever preached), and the meeting finished promptly (as it always did) at 11.30. We all loved it, and "See you next Wednesday" could be heard all over the place.

‘The flowers were taken to sick friends. We never took a collection. Baskets at the door provided flowers for the sick, and at Christmas provided 200 bowls of pink hyacinths with a fern in the centre.

‘Each year at the last meeting before Christmas the 200 flower pots stood in tiers in front of the platform. Magnificent to look at, and the perfume charmed us all. It took two weeks to distribute the flowers. The stories I could tell about the people and the homes Gerald and I visited. The joy, the gladness, the gratitude. How God blessed us as we talked together and read the Scriptures and prayed in each home.

‘The speakers God gave us inspired us, and every week a missionary brought us a seven minute challenge to take the Gospel to a lost world. As Barbara Ramsey used to say, it was all "better felt than telt".

‘Now and then we had a Saturday night Husband’s Evening when a panel answered questions on practical Christian living. Among the panellists were Norman Hunt and Ian Balfour and Mrs Govan-Stewart, who called the women flowers and the men vegetables!

‘Jean Hadden’s brother, who worked for the SMT, got buses for our outreach outings, and three buses would pull up outside the Chapel. Some of you will remember our meetings at Thornton Railway Mission, especially when ​our buses nearly missed the ferry over the Forth (before the road bridge) and you may remember the Christmas boys at Dr Guthrie s school. All were through the courts. We were so delighted that​14 boys responded to the Gospel. Some of the boys spent Christmas day families.

‘I look back on the early days of the
Morning Fellowship with great praise to God. I join you today in thanking Him for His blessings over the last 50 years. The Lord has done great things for us, whereof we are glad. And, as we look to Him, He will do still greater things for His own glory.

‘Thank you for inviting me to share in the 50th anniversary celebration of the Women's Morning Fellowship. I send you my love.’

Photograph on CD: Celebrating 50 Years of the Women’s Morning Fellowship. Those present at the first meeting: Gwen Winton, Betty Murray, Lorna Hunt and Jean Shaw: Record, 2007, vol. 101, issue 2. 

When the Griffiths left the Chapel, Mrs Hadden stopped the meeting, as she felt it was so personal a creation of Kitty Griffiths that it would not survive without her. After a break of one session, Jack Cochrane persuaded her to restart it, as the women who had attended were missing it so much.

Mrs Nita Grainger, Record, June 1993, pp. 16-17:

‘On our arrival last year I was immediately asked whether I would be willing to lead the Women’s Morning Fellowship. At the same time the Young Women’s Group asked me to consider serving on their committee. Rather than launch into both these things immediately it seemed right to "get a feel" for the Chapel and its activities first. Why had these meetings been started originally, and what need do they meet?

In the mid 1950s Kitty Griffiths recognised the need for a meeting to provide friendship, fellowship and teaching for women of Charlotte Chapel. Whilst attending the Women’s Morning Fellowship over the last few months it has become clear to me that this meeting still fulfils a real need for many women, both inside and outside of the Chapel - the average attendance is 110! However, since its conception both life and society have changed. It has become increasingly difficult for younger women to attend because of collecting children from nursery schools at incompatible times. Also, more women are now returning to work after their children have started school - some of these would love to attend the meeting but have work commitments that morning. Because of these factors, the Young Women’s Group was initiated to provide fellowship and to deal with a variety of topics relevant to that age group. The results of a questionnaire distributed to them recently showed that evenings were often a difficult time to meet, for a variety of reasons. Bearing all these factors in mind, after much thought and prayer, the following plans have been made for the autumn women's meetings.

The Women’s Morning Fellowship will continue on a Thursday morning as usual. After years of loyal and dedicated service Mrs. Jean Hadden is handing over leadership to me and Mrs. Eve Noble. We will all have the joy of saying "Thank you" to Mrs Hadden at the last meeting of the session. As well as this, the Young Women’s Group will have a change of name and time: from September onwards "Mothers and Others" will meet on a Tuesday morning, three weeks of the month, from 9.30 am till 11.00 am. This will be open to mothers with school age children and other women within that age group. We are hoping to include the Overseas Wives group as well. The programme will vary according to the week of the month, with time for coffee and a chat on arrival. Weeks 1 and 3 will be Bible Study - we are beginning with an excellent Navigators study on parenting. Week 2 will be fellowship and an opportunity to hear a short talk on a relevant topic. On the 4th week of the month there will be no meeting on the Tuesday. As many women as possible will be joining in the Women’s Morning Fellowship on Thursday. The programme that week will be particularly geared with the younger ones in mind. The talks will be on a variety of inspiring women in the Bible, culminating with the wife of excellence in Proverbs 31. A crèche will be available at both meetings. Finally, it is important to remember that these two meetings are complementary - not competitive! May God bless many women through them, as we meet both separately and together.’




